

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Aziz, Ghada Ahmed Abdel

Article

The Saudi-US Alliance challenges and resilience, 2011-2019

Review of Economics and Political Science (REPS)

Provided in Cooperation with:

Cairo University, Cairo

Suggested Citation: Aziz, Ghada Ahmed Abdel (2023): The Saudi-US Alliance challenges and resilience, 2011-2019, Review of Economics and Political Science (REPS), ISSN 2631-3561, Emerald, Bingley, Vol. 8, Iss. 3, pp. 208-225, https://doi.org/10.1108/REPS-04-2019-0057

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/316080

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.



https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



REPS 8,3

The Saudi–US Alliance challenges and resilience, 2011: 2019

Ghada Ahmed Abdel Aziz

Department of Evaluation of Government Policies, Information and Decision Support Center, Cairo, Egypt

208

Received 24 April 2019 Revised 29 August 2019 Accepted 7 September 2019

Abstract

Purpose – This paper aims to explore to what extent can the Saudi–US alliance endure, given the several challenges it has faced over the past decade. Using a conceptual framework from the alliance theory, the paper will trace the historical evolution of the alliance between the two countries, then will identify some of the challenges that have faced the alliance on both the regional and bilateral levels, and finally will assess the impact of these challenges on the resilience of the Saudi–US alliance.

Design/methodology/approach — This paper will use the alliance theory literature to analyze the challenges and the resilience of the Saudi–US relations.

Findings – The Saudi–US alliance has encountered several challenges in the past decade such as the Arab spring, the Iranian nuclear deal and the Civil War in Syria and Yemen. However, this alliance proved to be resilient, and the strategic partnership between the two countries managed to overcome these challenges.

Originality/value — The importance of this paper stems from the fact that the USA and the Saudi Arabia are two pivotal countries, and their relationship affects regional and international dynamics. The paper contributes to the literature on the Saudi–US bilateral relations as well as their views on recent regional issues such as the Arab Spring, the civil war in Yemen and Syria. Assessing the limits and potentials of the alliance between the two countries could also help us understand the future of regional developments in the Middle East.

Keywords Saudi Arabia, Alliance, Economic cooperation, Khashoggi, Security and military cooperation, The United States

Paper type Research paper

1. Introduction

The meeting between President Franklin Roosevelt and King Abdul Aziz al-Saud in 1945 laid the foundations of the Saudi–US alliance which was based on "oil for security" formula. However, this alliance has witnessed various challenges in the last decade due to different views on some regional issues. For instance, both countries did not see eye to eye on the Iranian nuclear deal, the overthrow of the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt and the Yemeni crisis. In addition, the US Congress passed "Justice against Sponsors of Terrorism Act" (JASTA) which further complicated the bilateral relations between the two countries. Moreover, President Obama publicly doubted the value of Saudi Arabia as an ally. However, common security, and economic interests have created areas for agreement and mutual cooperation between both parties, and have contributed to the resilience of this alliance.



Review of Economics and Political Science Vol. 8 No. 3, 2023 pp. 208-225 Emerald Publishing Limited e-ISSN: 2356-9880 DOI 10.1108/REPS-04-2019-0057 © Ghada Ahmed Abdel Aziz. Published in *Review of Economics and Political Science*. Published by Emerald Publishing Limited. This article is published under the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) licence. Anyone may reproduce, distribute, translate and create derivative works of this article (for both commercial and non-commercial purposes), subject to full attribution to the original publication and authors. The full terms of this licence may be seen at http://creativecommons.org/licences/by/4.0/legalcode

The paper will cover the following points:

- The Conceptual Framework of the US-Saudi Alliance.
- The origins and evolution of the US-Saudi alliance.
- The challenges of the Saudi–US alliance.
- The Resilience of the US–Saudi alliance.
- The Khashoggi case.
- The change in the formula of the Saudi–US alliance.
- Research findings.

2. The conceptual framework

Alliances have been subject to debate in the theory of international relations. Realism has focused on analyzing alliances in terms of balance of power and balance of threats. According to Stephen M. Walt, "an Alliance is a formal or informal relationship of security cooperation between two or more sovereign states. It assumes some level of commitment and an exchange of benefits for both parties" (Walt, 1994, p. 12). Glenn Snyder defines the Alliances as:

Formal associations of states for the use (or non-use) of military force, intended for either the security or the aggrandizement of their members, against specific other states, whether or not these others are explicitly identified. (Snyder, 1990, pp. 103-123).

According to Sangi Dwivedi, Strong and weak nations alike feel the need to form alliances. Weak states enter into alliance when they need protection against strong states i.e. they enter into alliances to defend themselves. Strong states enter into alliances to counter other strong states i.e. they enter into alliance to maintain balance of power. States expect their allies to help militarily and diplomatically during the time of conflict (Dwivedi, 2012).

Walt added that alliances form in the context of the following; balancing in response to a threat, Bandwagoning in response to a threat (Walt, 1994, p. 17), common ideology (Walt, 1994, p. 33), foreign aid, or as a result of transnational penetration (Walt, 1994, p. 46). On the other hand, Ken booth identified several factors which strengthen alliances such as governance and administrative mechanisms, partner type, institutional support, innovation type, and complementarity of partner competencies (Booth, 1987, pp. 268-270). George Liska and William Riker argue that in forming alliances decision makers weigh the costs and rewards of alignment. A decision to join an alliance is based on perception of rewards in excess of costs. Each country considers the marginal utility from alliance membership, as contrasted with unilateral action. (Dougherty and Pfaltzgraff, 1997, pp. 447-448).

Neoliberal institutionalism argues that both politics and economics are deeply interconnected. Cooperation is thus "essential in a world of economic interdependence [...]" In contrast to realists, Keohane argues that cooperation in an anarchic system is possible, and is achieved through international institutions, but only if the "states have significant common interests" (Keohane and Martin, 1995, p. 39)

While realists believe that alliances/institutions will end once the set objective has been achieved, neoliberal institutionalism argues that the opposite occurs. Furthermore, institutions are not static; they adapt and can serve other purposes, but if ultimately an institution ceases to be useful, then it must desist. (Narine, 1998)

The literature also identifies three different types of alliances: tactical, historical and natural alliances (Ghez, 2010 In Ghaz, 2011, p. 6). The primary purpose of a tactical alliance

is to counter an immediate threat or adversary that has the potential to challenge a state's most vital interests. Tactical alliances are instrumental and often opportunistic in nature as they allow states to address a pressing and urgent issue. The Tactical alliances are often the result of pragmatic reflections by leaders who are seeking to achieve short term objective (Ghaz, 2011, pp. 6-7). Historical alliances are enduring partnerships that sustain in spite of significant ruptures or changes in the international system. The structural features of such an alliance, which outlast time- or threat-specific contingencies, empower allies to sustain cooperation, relying on past successes as focal points to justify additional partnerships (Ghaz, 2011, pp. 8-9). Finally, The concept of natural alliances goes beyond partners' shared sense of history by additionally hypothesizing commonalities in political culture and in narratives about how the world works or should work. A natural alliance is therefore resilient and is likely to better resist exogenous shocks. It does not exclude disagreements and tensions, but reduces the likelihood of misunderstandings in the long run (Ghaz, 2011, pp. 9-10).

3. The origins and evolution of the US-Saudi alliance

The USA recognized Saudi Arabia in 1931, and diplomatic relations were established between them in 1933. President Roosevelt's meeting with King Abdul Aziz al-Saud on the American Aircraft Carrier the USS Quincy, in 1945 strengthened the relations between the two countries, and established a decades- long alliance that was based on "oil for security". According to this formula, the USA pledged to ensure Saudi Arabia security against any internal or external risks in return for the commitment of Saudi Arabia to secure cheap oil to the USA (Morse and Richard, 2002, pp. 16-31). The bilateral relations evolved into a broader security alliance on January 17, 1951 when they signed the first formal defense agreement, known as "the Mutual Defense Assistance Agreement". This agreement stipulated the sale of US arms to Saudi Arabia and US training to the Saudi Army (US Department of State, 2009).

Relations between the two countries developed over the next decades on the basis of the same formula of the alliance. The administrations of Truman, Eisenhower, Kennedy, Johnson and Nixon considered the Saudi regime as an ally and a bulwark against the spread of communism. The alliance was characterized by intertwining and increasing economic, military and security interests (Bronson, 2005, pp. 119-137). Indeed, the Arab-Israeli conflicts in 1948, 1967 and 1973, and the participation of Saudi Arabia in the 1973 oil embargo did not undermine the alliance between the two countries (Blanchard, 2009, p. 4).

Military cooperation reached its peak in the wake of Iraq's invasion of Kuwait in 1990 (Delaney, 2009, p. 48). Bush saw this invasion as a direct threat to Saudi Arabia (Gause, 1994). The United States dispatched about 200,000 US troops to Saudi Arabia to defend it (Bronson, 2006, p. 194). Saudi Arabia, for its part, participated in the coalition that expelled Iraqi forces from Kuwait in 1991. In addition, it hosted more than 5,000 US military forces, which imposed a no- fly zone over southern Iraq in the task called "Operation Southern Watch" (Prados, 2003, p. Summary). US forces were withdrawn from Saudi Arabia and were transferred to Al Udied Air base in Qatar at the end of August 2003 (CFR Staff, 2017).

Although the relations of the two countries have been strained in the aftermath of the events of September 11, 2001, which have been carried out by 19 terrorists, including 15 Saudi nationals, they have overcome the crisis and developed their security relations. Saudi Arabia's effort in fighting against terrorism and the bilateral security cooperation was highly commended by George w. Bush's statements (Merritt, 2009, p. 23).

The military, economic and security alliance have continued under the Obama and Challenges and Trump administrations. However, several issues have emerged to challenge this alliance. which will be analyzed in the following section:

4. The challenges of the Saudi-US alliance

4.1 Regime change in Egypt

Obama's policy towards Egypt was a prominent point in the disagreement between the United States, and Saudi Arabia over the Arab spring, Obama's decision not to support President Hosni Mubarak against mass protests in early 2011 angered the members of the Saudi royal family. They saw that Obama abandoned a common friend and described this abandonment as an American failure to support an old ally (Blanchard, 2017, p. 34).

Unlike Saudi Arabia's view, which considered the Muslim Brotherhood as a threat to Saudi interests, the Obama administration viewed the Muslim Brotherhood as a moderate group that could be integrated into the political process. The US lifted the official ban on contacting between its diplomats and the Muslim Brotherhood. It also welcomed the elections in Egypt, which produced a majority of the Muslim Brotherhood in parliament. Additionally, it has criticized the decision of the Egyptian army to overthrow the Muslim Brotherhood president Mohamed Morsi in 2013 (Gause, 2014). In contrast, Saudi Arabia supported the measures taken by of the Egyptian army against the Muslim Brotherhood in 2013. When US politicians proposed cutting off aid to Egypt after the overthrow of Morsi, Saudi Arabia gave Egypt \$5bn by way of compensation. This sum is three times what the USA gives to Egypt annually (McDowall, 2013). Saudi financial and political support for the Egyptian government has continued since 2013 (Blanchard, 2017, p. 34).

4.2 The Iranian nuclear deal

Saudi leaders have seen Iran as a source of threat and instability in the Gulf region. Therefore, Saudi officials did not welcome Obama's opening to Iran and feared that any cooperation between Iran and the Obama administration may affect the strength of the relationship between Riyadh and Washington and may increase Iran's influence in the Middle East and the Gulf region (Friedman, 2013). Thus, the conclusion of the Joint Comprehensive Action Plan (JCPOA) (5+1) in July 2015 on Iran's nuclear program became a source of tension between Saudi Arabia and the USA. In particular, Riyadh was not included in the preliminary negotiations, which were held secretly in Oman in 2013 (Gause, 2014).

Obama has tried, during his visit to Riyadh in March 2014 and January 2015, to reduce the tension between the two countries, and reassure the Saudi officials about the course of American-Iranian relations. However, disagreement between the two countries continued. In his last visit to Riyadh in April 2016, Obama could not restore confidence in the bilateral relations (Black, 2016).

Obama's stance on the tension between Saudi Arabia and Iran, in addition to Saudi Arabia cutting all diplomatic links with Iran in 2016, led to the increase of tension between Saudi Arabia and the Obama administration. In an interview with the Atlantic Magazine, President Obama demanded that Saudi Arabia and Iran could share the region (Goldberg, 2016). In another interview he stated that:

The rivalry between Riyadh and Tehran will prevent achieving the desired results of the US administration concerning crises in Syria, Iraq, Yemen and Lebanon, affecting the goals of the national security of the United States in the Middle East.

He added that "the proxy war between Riyadh and Tehran is not in the interest of anyone" (Rose, 2016).

4.3 The civil war in Svria

While Saudi Arabia and the Obama administration initially agreed to end Bashar Al Assad's regime in Syria (Gause, 2014). However, Saudi Arabia believed That Obama did not do his best to achieve this purpose and he was reluctant to send weapons and funds to the opposition. Moreover, Obama declared a red line in 2012 on the use of chemical weapons in Syria. However, when Bashar used Sarin Gas on civilians in 2013, Obama retreated from the military option and agreed with Russia on dismantling Syria's chemical weapons. Hence, Obama's behavior has further increased tension between the United States and Saudi Arabia. In fact, Saudi Arabia voiced its doubts about the credibility of Obama's position and questioned whether Obama had the desire to topple Al-Assad (Global Security, 2017). In this vein, Saudi Foreign Minister, Abdel Al-Jubeir, pointed out that:

Putting a red line on the Assad regime and not to abide by it was a huge strategic mistake that encouraged the Assad regime and its allies (Council on Foreign Relations, 2018).

4.4 The Yemeni crisis

Both Saudi Arabia and the Obama administration had a common vision for Yemen. Consequently, they supported the Yemeni Government headed by Abdrabbuh Mansour Hadi. With the cessation of power transfer and the overthrow of Hadi by the Houthis, the Saudi Government and its allies launched the "Decisive Storm Operation" in March 2015 to confront the Houthis and keep Hadi in power (Horton, 2016). The Obama administration supported Saudi Arabia in its war in Yemen not only to help and protect Riyadh as an ally in the region but also to protect its own interests in the region and to deal with the threat of Al-Qaeda Organization in Yemen, (Heistein, 2017).

The Obama administration focused on combating Al-Qaeda in Yemen and providing intelligence and logistical support to the Saudi Arabia- led air campaign since 2015. It dispatched a US advisory mission to Saudi operations headquarter and sold arms and ammunition to Saudi Arabia. It also announced new arms deals to the Kingdom during 2015, 2016 (Hartung, 2015) to replenish the stockpile used in the war in Yemen. In doing so, Obama wanted to improve relations with Riyadh after the conclusion of the nuclear deal with Iran (Gause, 2016).

However, in the past months of the Obama administration, a disagreement emerged between the USA and the Saudi regime as a result of suspending the sale of precision-guided missiles to Saudi Arabia due to the deterioration of humanitarian conditions in Yemen. But the Obama administration continued to provide logistical and intelligence support for the Kingdom and protected the Saudi border against any threat (Ryan, 2016).

4.5 The Palestinian question

The Palestinian cause continued to be an outstanding cause in the dispute between the USA and Saudi Arabia since the beginning of the alliance. King Abdullah remained committed to the terms of the peace initiative that he has presented under the auspices of the Arab League in 2002. Also, King Salman has committed to this initiative too. Additionally, in September 2015, King Salman and President Obama reaffirmed the importance of the 2002 Arab peace initiative and the need for a comprehensive, just and lasting settlement of the conflict (Blanchard, 2017, p. 35). However the lack of progress in the peace process added to Saudi frustration of the Obama administration (Fisher and Hubbard, 2017).

4.6 IASTA

Although the report of the Joint Investigation Commission regarding the events of 11 September has acquitted Saudi Arabia of a charge of supporting terrorism, the controversy over the September events did not finished. In May 2016, the US Senate unanimously approved the bill called "Justice Against Sponsors of Terrorism Act". On September 28, 2016, both houses of Congress passed the bill into law after overriding a veto from President Obama. The practical effect of the legislation was to allow the continuation of a longstanding civil lawsuit brought by families of victims of the September 11 attacks against Saudi Arabia for its government's alleged role in the attacks. The Obama administration, for its part, warned of the diplomatic and economic repercussions of this law (Mazzetti, 2016). In particular, Saudi Arabia threatened to withdraw its investments and assets from the USA estimated at \$750bn (Council on Foreign Relation, 2016).

Despite Obama's fear of the repercussions of the JASTA legislation on security and economic relations between the two countries and the Saudi threats of economic response, the security and economic relations between them were not affected (Lippman, 2016). Crown Prince Mohamed bin Nayef stressed the bilateral security cooperation between the two countries. Also, the Saudi ambassador to Washington, Prince Abdullah bin Faisal, affirmed the continuous cooperation between the two countries in spite of disagreements in some cases. Prince Abdullah indicated that:

The two countries have succeeded in overcoming various challenges throughout the history of their relationship, including confronting the Soviet expansion, liberating Kuwait, and fighting Al-Qaeda and ISIS. We may disagree sometimes, which is a normal matter among close allies. However, our goals are still the same, and we are looking forward to cooperation with the next US administration (Flanagan, 2016).

4.7 Freedoms and human rights issues

Human rights and freedoms continued to be controversial issues in the relations between the two countries. In particular, the USA has criticized Riyadh for violations of women's rights and religious freedoms as documented annually by the US State Department, which designated the Saudi Arabia as "a country of particular concern" regarding religious freedoms since 2004, and used this designation again in the subsequent years. For instance, the Obama administration supported the right of Saudi citizens to freedom of assembly and freedom of expression, while Saudi leaders rejected the US administration's position and described it as an unacceptable foreign interference in the country's domestic affairs (Blanchard, 2016, Summary). In addition, US officials called on Riyadh to provide due process of law and allow peaceful expression of opposition (Blanchard, 2014, p. 1).

5. The resilience of the Saudi-US alliance

The previous disagreements between Saudi Arabia and the USA have had a limited impact on the alliance between them, the resilience of the alliance was evident in the policies of both Obama and Trump administration, and survived the Khashoogi case, as explained in the following section:

5.1 Obama and the Saudi alliance

Obama has repeatedly stressed the close security cooperation between the two countries, considering Saudi Arabia a strong ally in fighting terrorism (The White House, 2014).

Furthermore, US Department of State has praised, in its annual reports, Saudi Arabia for maintain strong relation with the USA for combating terrorism (Blanchard, 2016, p. 18) and

the exchange of information for preventing any possible terrorist acts. It has also praised Saudi Arabia's efforts to combat the financing of terrorism and extremism (US Department of State, August 2011), to improve the legislative structure to fight against terrorism (US Department of State, 2015), to modernize curricula and books (US Department of State, 2013), and to educate imams and monitor sermons to prevent the spread of extremist ideology in light of a huge increase in terrorist activities in the Middle East since 2011 (US Department of State, 2012).

On Military Cooperation, Arms sales have strengthened military relations and defense cooperation between the two countries. The leaders of both countries view arms sales as a symbolic pledge to cooperate during periods of regional unrest (Defense Security Cooperation Agency, 2017a).

US arms sales to Saudi Arabia have increased during the Obama administration. Saudi Arabia became the first country in the Middle East that buy US arms estimated at more than \$115bn through 42 separate deals between the period from 2009 to 2016. Four deals concluded in October 2010 estimated at more than \$60bn (Blanchard, 2016, pp. 41-42), which exceeded any deals made by any US administration since the establishment of relations between the two countries and were the largest value of arms sales to one country in the history of the USA. Thus, Saudi Arabia became the largest customer purchasing foreign military sales from the USA (Fleurant *et al.*, 2017). Accordingly, military relations and arms sales were not affected by disagreements between the two countries, but strengthened the bonds of alliance between them.

Economically, The USA and Saudi Arabia have enjoyed strong economic relations. With regard to oil, Saudi Arabia has maintained its position as one of the major suppliers of oil to the USA. For example, Saudi Arabia was the second largest exporter of crude oil to the USA after Canada in 2015 (Blanchard, 2016, p. 30), 2016, (Blanchard, 2017, p. 37), 2017(US Energy Information Administration, 2019), and 2018 (Blanchard, 2018, p. 24).

It should be noted that oil relations between the two countries depend not only on Saudi oil exports to the USA but also on the influence of the Saudi Arabia in the world oil market. This influence stems from the fact that it possesses the world's highest oil reserves estimated at one fifth of the world's oil reserves (JODI-Oil World Database, 2019) for 75 years (Organization of Arab Petroleum Exporting Countries (OAPEC), Annual Statistical Report, 2016, p. 10) and that it is able to produce oil estimated at 12,5 million barrels per day. This enables it to play the role of "swing suppliers" to alleviate the effects of interruption of power supply in any region, and to play a key role in balancing the price of oil in the global market by increasing and decreasing oil production (Bahgat, 2003, pp. 447-461). Therefore, Riyadh has played a vital role in the world economy, and Washington encouraged this role (Barone, 2018).

With regard to trade relations, Saudi Arabia has been one of the largest trading partners of the United States in the Middle East. For instance, the volume of Saudi exports to the USA in 2016 reached about \$16.9bn, and the volume of US exports to Saudi Arabia reached about \$18bn (Blanchard, 2017, p. 36), about 15 per cent of the total of Saudi Arabia's imports from all countries of the world for the same year (Saudi General Authority for Statistics, 2016, p. 90).

According to the office of Economic Analysis of the US Department of Commerce, the volume of direct Saudi investment during 2016 reached \$9.8bn, an increase of 1.6 per cent from 2015 (US Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, 2019a).

As for the volume of the Saudi investment in US treasury bills, US treasury bonds in Saudi Arabia reached \$116.8 billion in March 2016 (US Department of the Treasury) by a decrease of 6 per cent from January 2016, making Saudi Arabia ranks the 14th globally

(Sheffield, 2016), and the first among OPEC countries that invest in US treasury bonds Challenges and (Wong, 2016). By the end of 2016, the volume of these bonds was \$102.2bn (US Department of the Treasury, 2019a, 2019b).

With regard to education, Saudi Students in US universities contributed about \$1.7bn to the US economy in 2014. The number of Saudi students enrolled in American Universities was 59.945 students in 2015 and 56.900 students in 2016, representing about 6 per cent of all foreign students in the USA. Thus, Saudi Arabia ranked fourth in terms of the number of its student in the USA after China, India and South Korea (International Trade Administration, 2016, p. 25).

5.2 The trump factor

President Trump came to the white house with a different view on many issues that were a source of friction between the USA and Saudi Arabia under the Obama administration for example, on the Iran issue, Trump pledged to take aggressive positions towards Iran. On 8 May, 2018, he declared the US withdrawal from the nuclear agreement with Iran. Trump described the agreement as catastrophic and announced that the USA seeks to impose great economic sanctions on Iran (The White House, 2018a). In his speech before the UN General Assembly on 25 September 2018, he stressed:

Iran is fueling strife and spreading terrorism and destruction in the Middle East. I call on the world to prevent Iran from spreading chaos in the Middle East region (Connell, 2018).

Saudi Arabia, for its part, praised Trump's decision (Mindock et al., 2018) and announced its support for re-imposing economic sanctions against Iran (Blanchard, 2018, p. 1).

Furthermore, in April 2017, Jim Mattis, US defense secretary, confirmed that the USA supports the Saudi war in Yemen as a means to defend against Iran's moves in the region, and that Saudi Arabia was the best partner in combating terrorism (Bukhari, 2017).

Moreover Trump's asked that King Salman to increases Saudi oil production to about 2 million barrels per day to compensate for the difference in the global oil market as a result of imposing sanctions on Iran and Venezuela. Consequently, King Salman confirmed the increase of production to ensure a global market balance (Wroughton and Kalin, 2018). Also, Crown Prince Mohamed bin Salman declared that Saudi Arabia and OPEC rose their production by 1.7 million barrels per day to compensate for Iran's low production of oil (Flanders et al., 2018).

Moreover, In contrast to Obama's suspension of sales of precision guided missiles to Saudi Arabia, Trump resumed the sale of arms to Saudi Arabia. The Trump administration confirmed its support for Saudi Arabia's operations in Yemen to contain the Iranian influence in the region and to end the conflict in Yemen, which is a priority for US national security (Blanchard, 2018, pp. 33-34).

The Trump administration also has evolved in supported the military operations of coalition forces in Yemen. This support involved the exchange of intelligence, logistical support, the presence of US military advisers providing military advice, the improvement of border security and defense operations against ballistic missile, and anti-terrorism operations in Yemen (Blanchard, 2018, pp. 22-23).

However the deterioration of the humanitarian situation in Yemen led the Secretary of state and Secretary of Defense to urge all parties of the dispute to accelerate the cessation of hostilities and the cessation of military actions carried out by the coalition forces in the Yemeni populated areas. They also called for all parties to support the United Nations' efforts to resume a negotiated political track to find a peaceful solution to the conflict in Yemen and to alleviate the humanitarian crisis (Browne, 2018).

On issues related to democracy and human rights, Trump stated that the USA will not seek to impose its way of life on others (The White House, 2017a).

Trump affirmed in his speech to the UN General Assembly on September 25, 2018 that: "The US respects the right of every nation to continue to follow its customs, beliefs and traditions. America will not tell you how you live, work or worship" (Connell, 2018).

In this respect, president Trump stressed that the United States will continue to support the Saudi Arabia in its efforts aimed at promoting the Saudi society and the economy in accordance with the vision of the Kingdom 2030 (The White House, 2017b), He also praised Saudi Arabia's decision about the right of the Saudi women to drive and described the decision as a positive step towards promoting women's rights and opportunities in the Kingdom.

The Trump administration took a neutral stand on the conflict between Qatar and Saudi Arabia After the outbreak of the crisis in 5 June 2017, Trump accused Qatar of funding terrorism, though the US Security of State called for Saudi Arabia and its allies to end their boycott of Qatar, and called for Qatar to stop providing the financial support for terrorists (Smith *et al.*, 2017). Trump also remained neutral and called upon the countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council to negotiate and settle the dispute among themselves. Simultaneously, the USA maintained close defense cooperation, including arms sales, with both Saudi Arabia and Qatar (Blanchard, 2018, p. 35).

On the Palestinian issue, Saudi Arabia voiced its opposition to Trump's decision to recognize Jerusalem as the capital of Israel (Gaouette and Labott. Key, 2017). It described the decision as unjustified, irresponsible, biased and not neutral (Sabur *et al.*, 2017). In January 2018, King Salman affirmed the right of the Palestinian people to establish its independent state, and its capital is Jerusalem. He stressed that a just and lasting solution to the Palestinian cause according to international resolutions must be reached. However, the Jerusalem decisions did not have any ramification on the Saudi–US relations.

Furthermore, the situation in Egypt ceased to be an issue of disagreement between Saudi Arabia and the USA under the Trump administration. Unlike Obama, whose relations with Egypt were strained, President Trump has sought to improve US relations with Egypt (Sharp, 2018), and started military aid and cooperation with Egypt, which was in line with Saudi view. Trump welcomed Al-Sisi's visit to Washington in 2017 (Tharoor, 2017). He stressed the importance of the strategic partnership between the two countries (The White House, 2018b).

Close security cooperation between the Trump administration and Saudi Arabia continued. During Trump's visit to Riyadh in May 2017, a strategic vision for joint cooperation, which includes new initiatives to fight terrorism and its financing, was announced (US Department of State, 2018). The Trump administration also asserted that the Saudi government is a strong partner in regional security and counterterrorism efforts (Blanchard, 2018, p. 16).

On Military Cooperation, Arms sales continued to strengthen relations between the two countries. On 19 May 2017, Trump informed Congress of his intention to conclude three proposed deals of precision guided ammunition with Saudi Arabia formally, delayed by the Obama administration. On 20 May 2017, President Trump and King Salman signed a proposed deal of US arms sales worth \$350bn over 10 years (Thomas, 2017), to support Saudi defense needs (Defense Security Cooperation Agency, 2017b).

Economically, with regard to trade relations, Saudi Arabia was also the largest trading partner of the United States in the Middle East in 2017. The volume of Saudi exports to the USA estimated at more than \$18.8bn and the volume of US exports to the Kingdom estimated at more than \$16.3bn (Blanchard, 2018, p. 23).

According to the office of Economic Analysis of the US Department of Commerce, The Challenges and volume of direct investment of the USA in Saudi Arabia in 2017 increased to reach \$11.1bn, an increase of 4.7 per cent from 2016 (US Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, 2019b).

The volume of the Saudi investment in US treasury bills, US treasury bonds rose dramatically during the Trump administration to reach about \$169.5bn in August 2018 (US Department of the Treasury, 2019c). Thus, Saudi Arabia ranked 10th globally and the first at the Arab level regarding investment in US Treasuries. The increase in Saudi shares in US Treasury bonds indicates that Saudi Arabia desires to strengthen its economic ties with Washington (Andrew, 2017).

6. The Khashoogi case

The killing of Saudi Journalist Jamal Khashoogi at the Saudi consulate in Turkey on October 2, 2018 led to tension between Washington and Riyadh. Trump indicated that the consequences of the assassination of Khashoogi represented one of the biggest foreign policy crises of his presidency (Haberman et al., 2018). The Trump administration's position was mixed. On the one hand, Trump pressured the Saudi government to investigate the matter and punish the perpetrators. He also said that the United States would impose substantial sanctions if Saudi Arabia was found to be involved in the crime. On the other hand, Trump defended the value of the Saudi- USA alliance and the importance of arms deals, trade relations and investment, as well as Saudi's influential role in the world oil market.

Although Trump pledged to impose severe sanctions against Saudi Arabia in case of its involvement in the murder of Khashoogi, he repeatedly pointed out that any possible US sanctions should not include the dissolution of arms deals estimated at billions of dollars with the Saudis (Dallas news, 2018). On October 20, 2018, as Saudi authorities admitted the involvement of Saudi officials in Khashoogi's murder, Trump voiced his confidence in the Saudi authorities.

On 20 November, 2018, Trump issued a statement on Saudi Arabia and declared his support for Crown Prince Mohamed bin Salman, challenging the American legislators, who wanted to impose tougher sanctions against Saudi Arabia (Bredemeier, 2018). The statement (The White House, 2018c) included several points which confirmed the resilience of the US-Saudi alliance.

Trump stressed the importance of close security cooperation between the two countries to face extremism, terrorism and Iranian influence and to achieve stability in the Middle East. According to Trump:

The Kingdom of Saudi Arabia has been a great ally in our very important fight against Iran". He also added that Saudi Arabia would gladly withdraw from Yemen if the Iranians would agree to leave. Additionally, Saudi Arabia agreed to spend billions of dollars in leading the fight against Radical Islamic Terrorism.

Trump also referred to the importance of the economic dimension in the relation between the two countries:

The Kingdom agreed to spend and invest \$450 billion in the United States. This is a record amount of money. It will create hundreds of thousands of jobs, tremendous economic development, and much additional wealth for the United States" ant that "Saudi Arabia have worked closely with us and have been very responsive to my requests to keeping oil prices at reasonable levels – so important for the world.

Moreover, Trump emphasized the importance of US arms sales to Saudi Arabia:

REPS 8.3

218

If we foolishly cancel these arms contracts, Russia and China would be the enormous beneficiaries – and very happy to acquire all of this newfound business. It would be a wonderful gift to them directly from the United States!.

Finally, Trump stressed the importance of continuing partnership with Saudi Arabia to ensure interests of USA and the interests of Israel and the countries of the region:

The United States intends to remain a steadfast partner of Saudi Arabia to ensure the interests of our country, Israel and all other partners in the region:

Trump repeated his defense of Saudi Arabia, of the Saudi-Israeli links during a press conference in Florida on November 22, 2018:

If you look at Israel, Israel would be in big trouble without Saudi Arabia, [...] (Staff, 2018):

On 27 November 2018, Trump repeated the same view during his interview with the Washington Post newspaper (Rucker et al., 2018), He affirmed that:

The Saudi have been a great ally. Without them, Israel would be in a lot more trouble. We need to have a counterbalance to Iran [...] it's very, very important to maintain that relationship. It's very important to have Saudi Arabia as an ally, if we're going to stay in that part of the world". However, Trump concluded that "Oil is becoming less and less of a reason because we're producing more oil now than we've ever produced. So, you know, all of a sudden it gets to a point where you don't have to stay there.

Finally, it is worth noting that some observers saw Trump's reference to the decline of the importance of oil as a warning to Saudi Arabia that its influence may not be permanent (Blake, 2018).

7. The change in the formula of the Saudi-US alliance

It should be noted that there has been some changes in the formula of "oil for security" which has shaped the Saudi–US alliance for many years. In the first part of the formula related to oil, The USA has reduced its dependence on Saudi oil due to the discovery and production of rocky oil (Shale oil) in the USA. However, despite the decline of the importance of Saudi oil, the USA still relies on the influential role of Saudi Arabia in controlling oil prices in the global oil market. In fact, Saudi Arabia will continue to play a prominent role in the global oil market owning to its largest oil reserves.

With regards to the second part of the formula related to security, the USA has increasingly shifted its strategic interest to Asia (Pivot to Asia), which started under president Obama and continued with Trump. This has involved moving some American troops from the Gulf region to Asia and the Pacific. However, this development didn't affect several aspects of the military relations between Saudi Arabia and the USA, and Saudi Arabia continues to be one of the largest buyer of US weapons. There are also a joint cooperation between them in maritime security and cyber security. On the other hand, Saudi Arabia no longer relies solely on the US security umbrella to protect its security. This is attributed to two reasons: First, the American policy itself is seeking to strengthen its allied countries militarily to reduce their dependence on the United States' direct military support. This is part of its offshore balancing approach that prevents the direct military intervention in issues that do not affect its vital interests (Moawad, 2017, pp. 9-19).

The second reason relates to the impact of the relative decline in the US role in the Middle East region following the events of the Arab Spring. This decline led Saudi Arabia to keep its options open without abandoning its long strategic alliance with the USA. For example, Saudi Arabia has formed a number of alliances with influential regional and international

powers, such as the Arab alliance in "Operation Decisive Storm" in Yemen, the international Challenges and alliance against terrorism announced by Saudi Arabia in December 2015, with the participation of 34 Arab, Asian and African countries, and the quartet alliance against Qatar in June 2017 (Miller, 2017).

Additionally, Saudi Arabia has sought to strengthen its relations with Russia, China and some European countries. Accordingly, it is clear that the foundations of Saudi-US alliance have been changed, but this change did not reach the degree that could lead to the disintegration or collapse of this alliance at the present time.

8. Research findings

This study has analyzed the factors of continuity and change in the Saudi–US alliance and the resilience of this alliance in facing several challenges. The study has revealed that these challenges did not have negative repercussions that may lead to the demise of the alliance. Accordingly, the study reached the following findings:

- The Saudi–US alliance is not based on shared values, culture and ideology, but it is based on common interests. The mutual benefits of the alliance explain why it endured.
- Common interest have included oil supplies to the USA, maintains a reasonable price for oil in the international market, countering terrorism, and curbing the Iranian influence.
- In particular, Saudi Arabia is keen to sustain its strategic alliance with the United States to achieve regional balancing against regional threats, and strengthen its regional status in the face of its adversaries.
- For the USA, Saudi Arabia has continued to be a reliable ally in the energy market, and a partner in containing Iran and combating terrorism.
- The alliance survived the September 11th terrorist attacks (2001), and the differences over US stand on the Arab spring. Despite these challenges, the alliance remained intact due to its solid foundation based on mutual interests.
- President Trump has revived cooperation with the Saudi Arabia, with his emphasis on economic deals (arms sales to Saudi Arabia, Saudi investments in the United States) and the Saudi role in moderating the price of oil in the global energy market.
- US pivot to Asia to face the Chinese challenge and seize economic opportunities in the rising continent, as well as its increasing levels of energy sufficiency due to the discovery of shale oil, poses a serious challenge to US commitments in the Middle East and its alliance with Saudi Arabia in the long term.
- President Trump's belief in transactional relationship with allies, and his demand that they should compensate the USA for its role in defending them and maintaining their security, will further complicates the relationship between the US and its allies, including Saudi Arabia.
- Realizing the previous development, Saudi Arabia has increased its transactional relationship with the Trump administration (more arms purchases and more economic investments in the USA). However, it has also opened new frontiers for cooperation with other major powers such as Russia and China. However, the structure of the current international system suggests that it is difficult for Saudi Arabia to find another strategic ally which is capable of replacing the USA in the foreseeable future. (Godbole, 2018).

To conclude, and as noted in the theoretical part, the Saudi-US alliance continues to represent a case of a historical alliance. Such alliance endures because it relies on past successes as focal points to justify additional cooperation and partnership.

Finally, and building on the previous findings, one could propose a future research agenda that could include such topics as, the future of alliances in global politics, the changing nature of US alliances around the world and how they will adjust to the current views of the Trump administration. At the regional level, more research is needed to explain Saudi foreign policy under its new leadership, and the significance and sustainability of its regional alliances.

References

- Andrew, T.A. (2017), "Saudis boost US Treasury holdings ahead of trump visit, economic talks", Reuters, 19 May, available at: www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-usa-treasuries/saudis-boost-u-s-treasury-holdings-ahead-of-trump-visit-economic-talks-idUSKCN18F1NB (accessed 16 August 2018).
- Bahgat, G. (2003), "The new geopolitics of oil: the United States, Saudi Arabia, and Russia", Orbis, Vol. 47 No. 3, pp. 447-461, available at: www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0030438703000413 (accessed 18 April 2018).
- Barone, M. (2018), "Trump's Saudi policy gamble", *National Review*, 27 April, available at: www. nationalreview.com/2018/04/president-trump-saudi-arabia-s-policy-gamble/ (accessed 30 April 2018).
- Black, I. (2016), "Obama's chilly reception in Saudi Arabia hints at mutual distrust", *The Guardian*, 20 April, available at: www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/20/barack-obama-saudi-arabia-visit-king-salman-relationship (accessed 15 November 2018).
- Blake, A. (2018), "President trump's full Washington post interview transcript, annotated", *The Washington Post*, 27 November, available at: www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2018/11/27/president-trumps-full-washington-post-interview-transcript-annotated/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.cf05d2043644 (accessed 16 December 2018).
- MBlanchard, C.M. (2009), "Saudi Arabia: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 9 February, available at: https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a511399.pdf (accessed 28 April 2018).
- Blanchard, C.M. (2014), "Saudi Arabia: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 12 February, available at: http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache: njtU53AGeoAJ:www.dtic.mil/get-tr-doc/pdf%3FAD%3DADA595628±&cd=2&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=eg (accessed 29 April 2018).
- Blanchard, C.M. (2016), "Saudi Arabia: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, available at: https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/1017814.pdf (accessed 18 April 2018).
- Blanchard, C.M. (2017), "Saudi Arabia: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 22 November, available at: https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc1043189/m2/1/high_res_d/RL33533_2017Nov22.pdf (accessed 2 July 2018).
- Blanchard, C.M. (2018), "Saudi Arabia: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 21 September, available at: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33533.pdf (accessed 30 October 2018).
- Booth, K. (1987), "Alliances", in Baylis, J., Booth, K., Granett, J. and William, P. (Eds.), "Contemporary Strategy: Theories and Concepts", 2nd ed., Holmes and Meier, New York, NY.
- Bredemeier, K. (2018), "US lawmakers split with trump on khashoggi killing", *Voa News*, 25 November, available at: www.voanews.com/a/us-lawmakers-split-with-trump-on-khashoggi -killing/4673267.html (accessed 27 November 2018).
- Bronson, R. (2005), "Rethinking religion: the legacy of the US-Saudi relationship", *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 28 No. 4, pp. 119-137, available at: www. mafhoum.com/press8/249P5.pdf (accessed 10 October 2018).

- Bronson, R. (2006), Thicker than Oil, Oxford University Press, New York, NY, p. 194.
- Browne, R. (2018), "Mattis and pompeo call for Yemen ceasefire 'within 30 days'", CNN, 31October, available at: https://edition.cnn.com/2018/10/30/politics/jim-mattis-yemen-ceasefire/index.html (accessed 8 November 2018).
- Bukhari, K. (2017), "The US-Saudi alliance", Geopolitical Futures, 21 April, available at: https://geopoliticalfutures.com/us-saudi-alliance/(accessed 7 July 2018).
- CFR Staff (2017), "US-Saudi relations", Council on Foreign Relations, available at: www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-saudi-relations (accessed 7 July 2017).
- Connell, C. (2018), "Trump to world leaders: stop Iran from sowing chaos", *Share America*, 25 September, available at: https://share.america.gov/trump-to-world-leaders-stop-iran-from-sowing-chaos/ (accessed 17 August 2019).
- Council on Foreign Relation (2016), "What the 9/11 lawsuits bill will do", Interview by Zachary Laub, Stephen I. Vladeck, Interviewee", 28 September, available at: www.cfr.org/interview/what-911-lawsuits-bill-will-do (accessed 29 April 2018).
- Council on Foreign Relations (2018), "A conversation with adel Al jubeir", available at: www.cfr.org/event/conversation-adel-al-jubeir (accessed 26 October 2018).
- Dallas news (2018), "Is a Saudi arms deal worth America's credibility on human rights, Mr. Trump?", 16 October, available at: www.dallasnews.com/opinion/editorials/2018/10/16/saudi-arms-deal-worth-americas-credibility-human-rights-mr-trump (accessed 26 October 2018).
- Defense Security Cooperation Agency (2017a), "Intended sales to Saudi Arabia via foreign military sales", 20 May, Washington, DC, available at: www.dsca.mil/tags/intended-sales-saudi-arabia (accessed 28 May 2018).
- Defense Security Cooperation Agency (2017b), "Fact sheet: Intended sales to Saudi Arabia via foreign military sales", 20 May, Washington, DC, available at: www.dsca.mil/news-media/news-archive/fact-sheet-intended-sales-saudi-arabia-foreign-military-sales (accessed 28 May 2018).
- Delaney, J.S. (2009), "The unlikely partnership: the state of the US-Saudi relationship", Master of Arts in Diplomacy and Military Studies Hawai'i Pacific University, available at: https://docplayer.net/2080710 9-The-unlikely-partnership-the-state-of-the-u-s-saudi-relationship-jennifer-s-delaney-master-of-arts-in-diplomacy-and-military-studies.html (accessed 18 April 2017).
- Dougherty, J.E. and Pfaltzgraff, R.L. (1997), Contending Theories of International Relations, a Comprehensive Survey, 4th ed., Wesley Education Publishers, Boston, Longman.
- Dwivedi, S.S. (2012), "Alliances in international relation theory", *International Journal of Social Science and Interdisciplinary Research*, Vol. 1 No. 8, pp. 224-237, available at: http://indianresearchjournals.com/pdf/IJSSIR/2012/August/20.pdf (accessed 18 August 2019).
- Fisher, I. and Hubbard, B. (2017), "Trump's shift to 'outside-in' strategy for mideast peace is a long shot", *The New York Times*, 14 February, available at: www.nytimes.com/2017/02/14/world/middleeast/israel-palestinians-donald-trump.html (accessed 7 July 2018).
- Flanagan, B. (2016), "Exclusive: Saudi ambassador to US welcomes election of 45th president", *Arab News*, 9 November, available at: www.arabnews.com/node/1008531/saudi-arabia (accessed 15 January 2017).
- Flanders, S., Nereim, V., Abu-Nasr, D., Razzouk, N., Shahine, A. and Hamade, R. (2018), "Saudi crown prince discusses trump, Aramco, arrests: transcript", *Bloomberg*, 5 October, available at: www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-10-05/saudi-crown-prince-discusses-trump-aramco-arrests-transcript (accessed 24 October 2018).
- Fleurant, A. Wezeman, P.D. Wezeman, S.T. and Tian, N. (2017), "Trends in international arms transfers, 2016", Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, available at: www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Trends-in-international-arms-transfers-2016.pdf (accessed 18 April 2018).
- Friedman, G. (2013), "Israelis, Saudi's and the Iranian agreement", *Stratfor*, 26 November, available at: https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/israelis-saudis-and-iranian-agreement (accessed 1 November 2018).

- Gaouette, N. and Labott. Key, E. (2017), "US allies warn trump about Jerusalem announcement", CNN, 5 December, available at: https://edition.cnn.com/2017/12/04/politics/saudi-arabia-france-warn-us-jerusalem-announcement/index.html (accessed 29 April 2018).
- Gause, F.G. (1994), "The illogic of dual containment", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 73 No. 2, available at: www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/iran/1994-03-01/illogic-dual-containment (accessed 30 July 2018).
- Gause, F.G. (2016), "The future of US-Saudi relations", Foreign Affairs, available at: www.foreignaffairs. com/articles/united-states/2016-06-13/future-us-saudi-relations (accessed 7 July 2017).
- Gause, G.F. (2014), "Tensions in the Saudi-American relationship", The Lawfare Institute, available at: www.lawfareblog.com/foreign-policy-essay-tensions-saudi-american-relationship (accessed 18 April 2018).
- Ghez, J. (2010), *The Enduring Partnership? the Transatlantic Community as a Natural Alliance, Rand Corporation*, RGSD-266, 2010. in, Ghez, J., (2011), Alliances in the 21st Century: implications for the US-European partnership, Rand Corporation, available at: www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2011/RAND_OP340.pdf (accessed 16 July 2019).
- Ghez, J. (2011), Alliances in the 21st Century: Implications for the US-European Partnership, Rand Corporation, available at: www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2011/ RAND_OP340.pdf (accessed 16 July 2019).
- Global Security (2017), "US-Saudi Arabian relations Obama", available at: www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/gulf/sa-forrel-obama.htm (accessed 2 November 2018).
- Godbole, S. (2018), "Changing nature of international order and the role of US", *Brookings*, 13 July, available at: www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2018/07/13/changing-nature-of-international-order-and-the-role-of-u-s/ (accessed 30 July 2018).
- Goldberg, J. (2016), "The Obama doctrine, the US president talks through his hardest decisions about America's role in the world", *The Atlantics*, April, available at: www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/04/the-obama-doctrine/471525/#5 (accessed 17 April 2018).
- Haberman, M., Landler, M., Schmidt, M.S. and Schmitt, E. (2018), "In shift on khashoggi killing, 'trump edges closer to acknowledging a Saudi role", *The New York Times*, 18 October, available at: www.nytimes.com/2018/10/18/us/politics/trump-khashoggi-dead.html (accessed 25 November 2018).
- Hartung, W.D. (2015), "US Arms transfers to the middle east: promoting stability or fueling conflict?", Security Assistance Monitor. 19 October, available at: http://securityassistance.org/blog/us-arms-transfers-middle-east-promoting-stability-or-fueling-conflict (accessed 24 July 2018).
- Heistein, A. (2017), "America's hands are tied in Yemen", *The National Interest*, 23 March, available at: http://nationalinterest.org/feature/americas-hands-are-tied-yemen-19882 (accessed 8 July 2018).
- Horton, M. (2016), "Why Yemen will be Donald trump's litmus test", *The National Interest*, 27 November, available at: http://nationalinterest.org/feature/why-yemen-will-be-donald-trumps -litmus-test-18501/page/0/1 (accessed 12 July 2018).
- International Trade Administration (2016), "2016 Top market report education", US Department of Commerce, May, available at: www.trade.gov/topmarkets/pdf/Education_Top_Markets_Report. pdf (accessed 16 August 2018).
- JODI-Oil World Database (2019), available at: www.jodidata.org/oil/database/customisable-charts. aspx#cdSaudiArabia (accessed 7 July 2018).
- Keohane, R.O. and Martin, L.L. (1995), "The promise of institutionalist theory", *International Security*, Vol. 20 No. 1, pp. 39-51, available at: www. uio.no/studier/emner/hf/iakh/HIS4421/h11/undervisningsmateriale/HIS4421_KeohaneMartinInstitutionalism.pdf (accessed 19 August 2019).
- Lippman, T.W. (2016), "Saudi Arabia doesn't fear the 9/11 victims' bill", The National Interest, 15 November, available at: https://nationalinterest.org/feature/saudi-arabia-doesnt-fear-the-9-11-victims-bill-18414 (accessed 18 April 2018).

- Mazzetti, M. (2016), "Saudi Arabia warns of economic fallout if congress passes 9/11 bill", *The New York Times*, 15 April, available at: www.nytimes.com/2016/04/16/world/middleeast/saudi-arabia-warns-ofeconomic-fallout-if-congress-passes-9-11-bill.html?_r=0 (accessed 19 January 2017).
- McDowall, A. (2013), "Insight: Saudis brace for 'nightmare' of US-Iran rapprochement", Reuters, 9 October, available at: www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-usa-iran-insight/insight-saudis-brace-for-nightmare-of-u-s-iran-rapprochement-idUSBRE9980IT20131009 (accessed 16 April 2018).
- Merritt, Z.D. (2009), "Combating Terrorism: US Agencies Report Progress Countering Terrorism and Its Financing in Saudi Arabia, but Continued Focus on Counter Terrorism Financing Needed", United States Government Accountability Office, September, available at: www.gao.gov/assets/ 300/295873.pdf (accessed 2 February 2017).
- Miller, R. (2017), "Saudi Arabia's security alliances, can Riyadh dominate the middle east?", Foreign Affairs, 13 October, available at: www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/saudi-arabia/2017-10-23/saudi-arabias-security-alliances (accessed 6 July 2019).
- Mindock, C. Sampathkumar, M. and Osborne, S. (2018), "Iran nuclear deal live updates: Obama calls trump decision to withdraw available at accord a 'serious mistake'", *The Independent*, 8 May, available at: www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/iran-nuclear-deal-live-updates-trump-hassan-rouhani-europe-france-us-latest-a8341146.html (accessed 18 July 2018).
- Moawad, J.A. (2017), "Unstable alliances: the complexities of managing allied relations at the regional and international levels", Future for Advanced Research and Studies, Vol. 22, pp. 9-19. July-August, available at: https://futureuae.com/ar-AE/Release/ReleaseArticle/430/المستوين-الراق المستورة-تعقيدات إدارة الرعال القات بين الرحل في المستورة تعقيدات إدارة الرعال القات بين الرحل في المستورة تعقيدات إدارة الرعال العلم المستورة تعقيدات العلم العلم
- Morse, E.L. and Richard, J. (2002), "The battle for energy dominance", Foreign Affairs, Vol. 81 No. 2, pp. 16-31, available at: www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/saudi-arabia/2002-03-01/battle-energy-dominance (accessed 2 November 2018).
- Narine, S. (1998), "Institutional theory and southeast asia", World Affairs, Vol. 161 No. 1, pp. 33-47, available at: www. jstor.org/stable/20672538?seq=1#page_scan_tab_contents (accessed 19 August 2019).
- Organization of Arab Petroleum Exporting Countries (OAPEC) (2016), Annual Statistical Report, available at: www.oapecorg.org/ar/Home/Publications/Reports/Annual-Statistical-report (accessed 7 March 2018).
- Prados, A.B. (2003), "Saudi Arabia current issues and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 15 September, available at: www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/crs/24673.pdf (accessed 16 April 2018).
- Rose, C. (2016), "President Barack Obama interviewed", PBS, 19 April, available at: https://charlierose.com/videos/26938 (accessed 16 April 2017).
- Rucker, P., Dawsey, J. and Paletta, D. (2018), "Trump slams fed chair, questions climate change and threatens to cancel putin meeting in wide-ranging interview with the post", *The Washington Post*, 27 November, available at: www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-slams-fed-chair-questions-climate-change-and-threatens-to-cancel-putin-meeting-in-wide-ranging-interview-with-the-post/2018/11/27/4362fae8-f26c-11e8-aeea-b85fd44449f5_story.html?utm_term=.8e517fe73196 (accessed 16 December 2018).
- Ryan, M. (2016), "With small changes, US maintains military aid to Saudi Arabia despite rebukes over Yemen carnage", *The Washington Post*, 13 December, available at: www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2016/12/13/with-small-changes-u-s-maintains-military-aid-to-saudi-arabia-despite-rebukes-over-yemen-carnage/?utm_term=.a144df0f1559 (accessed 9 July 2018).
- Sabur, R., Sanchez, R. and Allen, N. (2017), "Saudi Arabia blasts Donald trump's shift on Jerusalem as 'irresponsible'", The Telegraph, 7 December, available at: www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/12/06/donald-trump-gives-speech-recognising-jerusalem-israels-capital/ (accessed 29 April 2018).

- Saudi General Authority for Statistics (2016), "Trade exchange between the kingdom and major partners 2016", available at: www.stats.gov.sa/sites/default/files/trade_exchange_between_the_kingdom_and_major_partners_2016.pdf (accessed 8 February 2018).
- Sharp, J.M. (2018), "Egypt: background and US relations", Congressional Research Service, 7 June, available at: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf (accessed 15 July 2018).
- Sheffield, H. (2016), "Saudi Arabia owns \$117bn of US debt. Treasury papers reveal", *The Independent*, 17 May, available at: www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/saudi-arabia-owns-117bn-of-us-debt-treasury-papers-reveal-a7033856.html (accessed 12 February 2018).
- Smith, D., Siddiqui, S. and Beaumont, P. (2017), "Gulf crisis: Trump escalates row by accusing qatar of sponsoring terror", *The Guardian*, 9 June, available at: www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jun/09/trump-qatar-sponsor-terrorism-middle-east (accessed 11 December 2018).
- Snyder, G.H. (1990), "Alliance theory: a neorealist first cut", Journal of International Affairs, Vol. 44 No. 1, pp. 103-123, available at: www. jstor.org/stable/i24356877 (accessed 16 April 2018)
- Staff, T. (2018), "Trump: Israel would be in big trouble without Saudi Arabia", *The Times of Israel*, 22 November, available at: www.timesofisrael.com/trump-israel-would-be-in-big-trouble-without -saudi-arabia/ (accessed 24 December 2018).
- Tharoor, I. (2017), "Trump's favorite middle east strongman comes to Washington", *The Washington Post*, 3 April, available at: www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/04/03/trumps-favorite-middle-east-strongman-comes-to-washington/?utm_term=.9bf356a4cfcc (accessed 12 October 2018).
- The White House (2014), "Fact sheet: United States-Saudi Arabia bilateral relationship", 28 March, available at: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/03/28/fact-sheet-united-states-saudi-arabia-bilateral-relationship (accessed 1 March 2017).
- The White House (2017a), "President Trump's speech to the Arab Islamic American summit", 12 May, available at: www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-trumps-speech-arab-islamic-american-summit/ (accessed 29 April 2018).
- The White House (2017b), "Statement by the press secretary", 27 September, available at: www. whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-9/ (accessed 10 December 2018).
- The White House (2018a), "President Trump says the Iran deal is defective at its core. A new one will require real commitments", 11 May, available at: www.whitehouse.gov/articles/president-trump-says-iran-deal-defective-core-new-one-will-require-real-commitments/ (accessed 23 July 2018).
- The White House (2018b), "Readout of president Donald J. Trump's meeting with president Abdel Fattah Al Sisi of Egypt", 24 September, available at: www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/readout-president-donald-j-trumps-meeting-president-abdel-fattah-al-sisi-egypt-4/ (accessed 7 October 2018).
- The White House (2018c), "Statement available at president Donald J. Trump on standing with Saudi Arabia", 20 November, available at: www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-donald-j-trump-standing-saudi-arabia/ (accessed 25 November 2018).
- Thomas, L. (2017), "Defense stocks soar to all-time highs on \$110 billion US-Saudi Arabia weapons deal", CNBC, 22 May, available at: www.cnbc.com/2017/05/22/defense-stocks-rally-on-110-billion-us-saudi-arabia-weapons-deal.html (accessed 7 July 2018).
- US Department of State (2009), "Archive, available at 20 January 2001 to 20 January 2009, background note: Saudi Arabia", available at: https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/3584.htm#relations (accessed 8 May 2018).
- US Department of State (2011), "Country reports on terrorism 2010, chapter 2: middle east and North Africa overview", August, available at: www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2010/170257.htm (accessed 28 February 2017).

US Department of State (2012), "Country reports on terrorism 2011, chapter 2: Middle East and North Challenges and Africa overview", Iuly, available at: www.state.gov/i/ct/rls/crt/2011/195544.htm (accessed 18 April 2017).

resilience

- US Department of State (2013), "Country reports on terrorism 2012, chapter 2: Middle East and North Africa overview", May, available at: www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2012/209982.htm (accessed 18
- US Department of State (2015), "Country reports on terrorism 2014, chapter 2: Middle East and North Africa overview", April, available at: www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2014/239407.htm (accessed 28 February 2017).
- US Department of State (2018), "Country reports on terrorism 2017, chapter 1: Middle East and North Africa", September, available at: www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2017/282844.htm (accessed 21 November 2018).
- US Department of Commerce (2019a), "Bureau of economic analysis, Saudi Arabia international trade and investment country facts", available at: www.bea.gov/international/factsheet/factsheet.cfm? Area=511 (accessed 12 February 2018).
- US Department of Commerce (2019b), "Bureau of economic analysis, Saudi Arabia international trade and investment country facts", available at: www.bea.gov/international/factsheet/factsheet.cfm? Area=511 (accessed 12 December 2018).
- US Energy Information Administration (2019), "How much petroleum does the United States import and export?", available at: www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq.php?id=727&t=6 (accessed 7 July 2018).
- US Department of the Treasury (2019a), "Federal reserve board, holdings by twelve foreign oil exporters of US treasury securities – December 1974 to March 2016", available at: http://ticdata. treasury.gov/Publish/oilexp hist to2016mar.txt (accessed 12 February 2018).
- US Department of the Treasury (2019b), "Federal reserve board, major foreign holders of treasury securities", available at: http://ticdata.treasury.gov/Publish/mfh.txt (accessed 25 February 2018).
- US Department of the Treasury (2019c), "Federal reserve board, major foreign holders of treasury securities", 1/AT End of Period, available at: http://ticdata.treasury.gov/Publish/mfh.txt (accessed 8 November 2018).
- Walt, S.M. (1994), "US Discloses Saudi holdings of treasuries for first time", Bloomberg, The Origins of Alliances, Cornell University Press, New York, NY, Third Printing, available at: www. cornellpress.cornell.edu/book/?GCOI=80140100125840 (accessed 1 December 2018(.Wong, A. (2016), 16 May, available at: www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-16/u-s-discloses-saudiarabia-s-treasuries-holdings-for-first-time (accessed 12 February 2018).
- Wroughton, L. and Kalin, S. (2018), "Saudi king said will boost oil output if needed: white house". Reuters, 30 June, available at: www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-saudi-trump-oil/saudi-king-saidwill-boost-oil-output-if-needed-white-house-idUSKBN1JQ0ES (accessed 30 June 2018).

Corresponding author

Ghada Ahmed Abdel Aziz can be contacted at: ghada_ahmed2015@feps.edu.ed